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Minutes of the Trust Board

13 November 2007
in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Derek Dundas
	Medical Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Colin Reeves
	Interim Director of Finance

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Assistant Director of Operations

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In attendance:
	Ms Hazel Ingram
	PPI Forum Representative

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director


20 members of staff, the public and press were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action

	07.98
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed Board members, members of the public and staff groups and reminded them that this was a Board meeting in public and not a public meeting.  They would be given the opportunity to ask questions about items on the agenda at the end of the meeting.
The Chair welcomed Colin Reeves to his first Board meeting, as Interim Director of Finance, and also welcomed Alan Thorne, deputising for Marie Grant.  

The Chair thanked Derek Dundas for his service to St George’s over a period of many years and also thanked him for his more recent contribution to the working of the Board.  The Medical Director post held by Dr Dundas had been filled by Dr Ros Given-Wilson, who would attend future Board meetings.

Diane Mark’s second term of office had come to an end in October, and the Chair wished to formally record her thanks to Mrs Mark for her contribution to the Board and to the Trust as a whole during her 8 years as a Non Executive Director.
	

	
	
	

	07.99
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda.

Val Moore reported that Moore Adamson Partnership LLP, of which she is a partner, had submitted with Wandsworth Care Alliance an expression of interest to Wandsworth Council to be the host body for the Local Involvement Network (LINk) which would replace the Patient and Public Involvement Forum in April 2008.
	

	
	
	

	07.100
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(07)6
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 11 September 2007, subject to the following amendment:

07.86.2, 3rd paragraph, final sentence “…members are not ‘representative of’ their constituency membership’ to read “… governors need not be representative of their constituency.”
Progress with outstanding items on the action plan was noted.  Complaints response times would be discussed in the reserved part of the meeting and reported in public session in due course.
	

	
	
	

	07.101
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

There were no matters arising from the previous meeting.
A member of the public referred to the hearing loop in the Board Room and that this was not working efficiently.  Neal Deans agreed to investigate the problem and what could be done to resolve this.
	ND

	
	
	

	07.102
	Chair’s Report – TB(07)86 
The Board received the report, from which the Chair highlighted that she had had a very positive meeting with Lord Warner, Chair of the Provider Agency for NHS London.  St George’s performance had been discussed, and overall the SHA was content with progress being made with finance, quality of care and control of infection.  The Chair would report from meetings with St George’s University of London (SGUL) as appropriate.  The Chair’s visit to Manchester, with David Astley and Helena Feinstein, FT Application Lead, had been extremely useful.  St George’s had twinned with the Trust in Manchester, which had recently become a Foundation Trust and would share lessons learned.
	

	
	
	

	07.103
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(07)87
David Astley commented that the Trust’s performance in the Healthcare Commission’s annual review had been disappointing in that the Trust had moved from ‘good’ to ‘fair’ for the quality of clinical care provided.  This had been due to the fact that the Trust had declared non-compliance with infection control standards, although clinical performance was much stronger in many areas.  The Trust’s overall financial performance had been much stronger;  however, because of the way the Healthcare Commission rates financial performance the Trust had received a ‘weak’ rating due to the year end financial deficit.  The Chief Executive was pleased that the Healthcare Commission had reviewed the way it would assess trusts’ financial performance in the future, to take into account things such as quality of financial reports, which had been recognised in the auditors’ local evaluation.
The Trust had welcomed news that the Secretary of State for Health had agreed that services currently provided at the Bolingbroke Hospital could be moved, pending the outcome of Wandsworth PCTs’ review of services in the area.  The Trust would now move forward with plans to relocate services to the St John’s Therapy Centre.  Neal Deans reported that work would take about 9 to 12 months to complete.
The Chief Executive was pleased to report that the Trust had been nominated for a Health Service Journal award for the excellent work being done to reduce the Trust’s carbon footprint and that the outcome would be announced during the following week.  

David Astley referred to the excellent work carried out by the Trust’s gardeners to maintain the hospital grounds and also tidy areas around the hospital entrances.  He had met with local councillors and the Chief Executive of Wandsworth Council to discuss what could be done to improve the environment around the hospital by tidying the local streets.
The Chair commented that she had received more complementary letters this year about the excellent clinical care provided at St George’s.

The Trust Seal had been used on 14 occasions, and were listed in the Chief Executive’s report.

The Board noted the Chief Executive’s report.  
	

	
	
	

	07.104
	Infection Control Annual Report – TB(07)88
The Chair welcomed Peter Riley, Infection Control Doctor, and Ruth Law, Lead Infection Control Nurse, who joined the meeting to present the Infection Control Annual Report for April 2006 to March 2007.
Peter Riley presented the report, from which he highlighted the following points:

· MRSA bacteraemia was one of the mandatory indices reported to the Department of Health, to allow comparison between trusts.  The national target was to reduce MRSA bacteraemia rates by 60% between 2004 and 2008.
· In 2006/07, 85 patients had been diagnosed with MRSA bacteraemia at St George’s.  Although the target for this reduction had not been met in the first three quarters of the year, the number had been on target in the final quarter of the year.  The Trust was currently on target to meet the required reduction by 2008.
· In 2006/07 the Department of Health improvement team visited St George’s to investigate procedures and share good practice from other hospitals.  Many of the requirements were already in place.  The Trust developed an action plan to reduce MRSA bacteraemias which included:

· Establishment of an MRSA task force, chaired by the Chief Executive, and with representation from all directorates;

· Review of MRSA screening procedures to increase the number of patients screened;

· Implementation of MRSA decolonisation treatment for all patients found to have MRSA;

· Commitment to introduce rapid MRSA screening for patients on the intensive care units;

· Introduction of a new root cause analysis procedure for all patients with MRSA bacteraemia.

· Compared to other teaching hospitals in London, at the end of 2006/07 St George’s had one of the highest rates of bacteraemia per 10,000 bed days.  This position had improved, and provisional data indicated that St George’s currently had the second lowest rate compared to other London teaching hospitals.  
· Excellent improvements had been made in the general intensive care unit at St George’s, and no patients had been diagnosed with MRSA bacteraemia since December 2006.  Work to improve care given to patients with intravenous lines had been recognised by the Department of Health and shared with other hospitals.
· Clostridium difficile (C. diff) rates at St Georges’ were 3.28 per 1,000 bed days in 2004, 2.62 in 2005 and 2.65 in 2006.  The 1% increase to 2.65, compared well with a 7% national increase in C diff.
· The mandatory requirement was to test all patients over the age of 65 years with diarrhoea for C diff.  At St George’s this had been extended to include younger patients.  Rates included all patients tested in the hospital, regardless of whether they were inpatients, or cared for in the community.  
· C diff rates tended to peak in winter months, when more patients were treated with antibiotics.

· St George’s had agreed a target with Wandsworth PCT, to reduce C diff rates by 10%, compared to last year.  Actions to reduce the rate included:
· Introduction of strict antibiotic prescribing and reduction in use of cephalosporins and quinolones;

· Introduction of Microbiology consultant led antibiotic ward rounds;

· Improved environmental cleaning;

· Ensuring correct isolation and cohorting of patients with C diff.

· Glycopeptide resistant enterococci bacteraemia (GRE) was also reported to the Department of Health.  GRE is associated with infections in patients with haematological malignancies and patients receiving haemodialysis.  Although St George’s has both units, compared with other London teaching hospitals, its rates are very low.
· It was also mandatory to complete a surgical site infection surveillance module each year.  Two modules were completed at St George’s in 2006/07.  The absence of infections during the study had been encouraging.
· Norovirus was also a concern to the Trust.  The infection tended to come in from the community and spores could be in the environment.  Successful guidelines drawn up by St George’s had been adopted by other trusts in London.

· The Trust was constantly seeking ways to improve infection control, and the following key areas were addressed:

· Hand hygiene

· Intravenous Line care

· Environmental hygiene

· Antibiotic control.

The Board was encouraged to hear of the good recording rates for infections and recognised the need for effective training to ensure that all staff took infection control seriously.  Whilst it might not be possible to achieve zero infection rates, Dr Riley hoped that it would be possible to identify preventable and non-preventable infections, and to reduce those that might have been prevented.
The following points were noted in answer to questions from members of the public:

· With plans to treat patients closer to home, clarification was given that PCTs would commission care from other hospitals and primary care providers and would set and monitor standards.  The St George’s microbiology team would be available to provide advice and support where required.  However, it was unlikely that infection rates would increase as these patients would be treated for non-complex conditions, with lower associated risks of contracting infections. 
· With regard to improvements in the general environment the Health Protection Agency (HPA) was funded by the Department of Health, to provide advice.

· With regard to C diff, patients most at risk were those requiring treatment with specific antibiotics and also the elderly.
· Mortality with C diff had been recorded over a considerable period of time.  Comparisons made in the press with infection rates in Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells, following a Freedom of Information enquiry, had not been valid.  Over a three year period St George’s had averaged 10 patients a year with C diff recorded on death certificates compared with 45 a year at Maidstone.
· Hand hygiene facilities had improved, with alcohol gel provided by each bed and at the entrance to each ward, and hand basins were provided in each ward bay.  

The Board recognised that St George’s was now one of the safest hospitals for patients to be treated in the UK, and that patients and the public should be re-assured of the high standards.  Much had been achieved, and work would continue to reduce hospital acquired infections further.
	

	
	
	

	07.105
	CARE AND ENVIRONMENT
	

	
	
	

	07.105.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(07)89
Neal Deans assured the Board of the continuing programme of works to improve the environment of the Trust.  The paper highlighted major schemes that had been completed in recent months and regular updates would be brought to the Board.
	

	
	
	

	07.105.2
	Improvements in the Non Emergency Patient Transport Service – TB(07)90
An action plan had been brought to the Board in November 2006, in response to concerns about standards of service provided by the new service provider for non emergency transport.  A key risk had been over activity against contracted activity.  A Transport Assessment and Booking Team (TAB) had been launched to ensure appropriate transport provision.  Between June and October the total activity had reduced from 2214 journeys a week to 1808, and the number of abortive journeys had reduced from 244 to 107 a week.  Thus the provider was now able to provide the service in line with contracted activity.  A survey completed in July and August had shown that the majority of patients had seen a significant improvement in the service provided.
Val Moore highlighted the need to ensure that improvements in service provision were communicated to patients and public, particularly where these had been in response to comments received.
	

	
	
	

	07.105.3
	Fire Safety Management Report   – TB(07)91
Neal Deans reported that work in St James Wing was on-going.  Plans to complete the work in September had been extended as the need for additional extensive work had been identified when the work started.  The programme was expected to be completed in January 2008, at an additional cost of about £500k.  Fire precautionary works in other areas were now almost complete.

The Board’s attention was drawn to the fact that the Trust, like the NHS in general, did not fully comply with requirements of the Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 (RRO), as guidance had only been issued recently.  An initial action plan drawn up in response to the RRO would be reviewed against the guidance received, and implemented following a full risk assessment.
	

	
	
	

	07.105.4
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(07)92 and Responding to Increased Emergency and Trauma Admissions – TB(07)93
Alan Thorne presented the reports.  

Performance in the A&E department had been 98% for the year to date against the national four hour waiting time target.  However, this target had not been reached during October when the number of attendances, complexity of patients’ conditions and the number of admissions had been high, resulting in an achievement of 97.19%.  There had been a high number of medical outliers across the Trust and additional capacity would be required as winter pressures approached.  Short and medium term actions had been put into place.  Regular senior level communication had been maintained with partners in primary care, the London Ambulance Service, and Social Services to manage patient flows in and out of hospital.  Capacity would be increased with the opening of Caesar Hawkins ward from January to March 2008.  In the spring a review of bed capacity and configuration would take place, led by the newly established Trauma and Emergency Care Directorate.  Nurse led discharge arrangements continued to be promoted, with support from Therapies staff.  Two additional A&E consultants had been recruited, funded through a reduction in the number of junior doctors, thus providing a higher level of expertise within the department.  Performance in A&E would remain a high focus with work to maintain and improve standards of care. 
The impact of Norovirus infections on bed capacity was being addressed through daily infection control meetings, and increasing the awareness of staff, patients and visitors to the hospital through use of posters.  
Only 64% of complaints had been fully responded to within the target of 25 days.
Local milestones had been set to achieve the overall 18-week patient pathway.  By the end of October only 9 patients had not met the 15 week outpatient treatment target due to the complexity of their treatment requirements.  Eighty patients (1%) had not met the 8 week outpatient target.  Lessons had been learned and the Trust was now looking to implement a 4 week target.  

The Chief Executive added that strong operational performance had been achieved;  however, further work was required to improve emergency access and the increased demand in care required for elderly patients.  This was being taken forward in liaison with colleagues in primary care.

Attention was drawn to competing demands upon services with increased activity and increased acuity of patients’ conditions, and the fact that the Trust might need to consider the need to consciously agree to let some targets slip in order to sustain patient safety.  Naaz Coker believed that other hospitals within the South West London sector were experiencing similar increases in emergency attendances and research into the reasons for this might be helpful.  She felt that it would be a pity to miss the access targets and for patients to have to wait more than 4 hours in A&E.  It was acknowledged that 300 patients a day in A&E was very high for any emergency department and that 50 patients had been admitted on the previous day, and 68 so far that day, compared with a norm of 25 – 30 emergency admissions each day.
	

	
	
	

	07.106
	STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	07.106.1
	Report from the Strategic Development Committee 

Sean Hilton reported from the meeting of the Strategic Development Committee on 3 October.  Attendance had been low due to emergencies faced within the Trust.  
There had been discussion about the Estates Strategy which fed into the Integrated Business Plan for the Foundation Trust application.  Future use of the Wolfson Centre by the Trust was also discussed, and it was confirmed that a development plan separate from the overall Strategic Outline Case for the St George’s site would be required.  More detailed discussion would take place at a later date.
The main item of discussion had been the joint strategy between the Trust and St George’s University of London (SGUL).  A paper previously approved by the School Council was agreed, which proposed moving forward with the joint strategy on the basis of:

· Clinical education and training

· Development of excellent clinical services

· Clinical research and development

Recently there had been an invitation to bid for funding for the development of Academic Health Centres, in addition to the three established centres in London.  It was proposed that a bid would be developed for South West London for submission in January 2008.
	

	
	
	

	07.106.2
	iCLIP Business Case – TB(07)95

The Chair welcomed the iCLIP team to the meeting.  Steve Hopkins and Ian Frost presented the business case for the St George’s Integrated Clinical Information Programme (iCLIP).

An outline business case had been presented to the Board in May 2007, which had concentrated on investment required by St George’s in the national IT programme.  The final business case concentrated on the preferred option and the impact for St Georges.

A modern teaching hospital could not function without modern IT systems and iCLIP was a key requirement for transforming St George’s.  The Department of Health had mandated integration as part of its strategy to get all trusts to sign up for the National Programme for Information Technology (NPfIT).  The Trust’s core administration system, PAS, was 23 years old.  Current systems were not integrated, which could lead to duplication, error and lack of visibility across the trust.  In addition many clinical processes were still paper driven;  there was a need for a theatre management and scheduling system;  no ability to order tests electronically and no data sharing with other NHS organisations.

The Business Case objectives were to improve the patients’ experiences and quality of care and to assist service transformation by providing the Trust with 21st century systems.  In achieving these objectives it was expected that clinicians’ work would be made easier, paper driven administrative processes would be replaced and activity and associated finances would be reported in ‘real time’.

The full business case was based on the Department of Health Capital Investment Manual, and three options were considered:

1. do nothing

2. do LC1 (London Cluster release 1 – second release of the LPfIT programme))
3. wait until LC2 (expected to be available in 2009)
The preferred option was to start now with LC1, which was a five-year programme to replace and provide new clinical IT systems:
· replacements for PAS, A&E and Maternity systems

· new functionality for theatre, bed management, and electronic test ordering

· a data warehouse

· significant investment in IT hardware.

The total cost of the preferred option was £4.687m, comprising £3.426m capital and £1.261m revenue.
A conservative approach had been taken to identify tangible benefits. The tangible benefits were expected to be £36,800 (non recurrent) in 2008/09 and £787,300 (recurrent) in 2009/10.

Non cash releasing benefits had been given a notional value of £880k.  These were measured by time released;  for example, 1 hour per ward per day of a Sister’s resources could be reallocated to other clinical work.

The payback period, including tangible benefits only was 9.08 years, and the payback period including both tangible and non cash releasing benefits was 3.36 years.

All programmes had risks.  iCLIP was a large and complex programme and there were a significant number of risks associated with its delivery, which included risks to benefit realisation, risk in time, money and quality, and risk in engagement.  A robust strategy had been developed to manage risk:

· Use of approved methodologies 
· Clear governance arrangements

· Learning lessons from other deployments

· Comprehensive communication strategy

· Conservative approach to benefits realisation

· Shared risk registers – though the Trust, BT and LPfIT
· Robust planning processes
In summary benefits were tied to assumptions and would be tracked during the life of the programme and beyond.  It was anticipated that additional benefits would be realised as the programme was rolled out.  The Business case supported the Trust’s short and long term goals and risks were manageable.

The Board was asked to approve the business case and identify the required monies as a priority call on the 2007/08 and 2008/09 capital and revenue budgets.

Following discussion, which included assurance from Stephen Nussey, Clinical Director for IT, of clinical engagement and support for the programme, the Board unanimously approved the business case.
	

	
	
	

	07.107
	FINANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.107.1
	Annual Audit Letter – TB(07)96

David Astley reported that there had been a thorough examination of the report by the Audit Committee and detailed discussion between senior officers and the external auditors.  The report recognised work to improve the financial standing of the organisation and that further work was required in the future.  Overall it was a solid report with no major concerns.

Colin Reeves reaffirmed the Chief Executive’s comments and commented that the unqualified opinion given was welcomed.  With regard to the Healthcare Commission scores for quality and use of resources, overall the Trust had improved between 2005/06 and 2006/07 and was expected to improve further in 2007/08.  Changes in methodology used for calculating scores might allow the Trust to move from a rating of 1 to 2 or 3 in future years.
The Annual Audit letter was noted by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	07.107.2
	Financial Performance Report – TB(07)97

Colin Reeves presented the report.  Compared with the previous month, the Trust was in a similar position against the break even target, with a move from £1.35m underspend in month 5 to £1.25m at the end of month 6.  The overall forecast for a £3m year end surplus had been reduced to £2m, as £500k had been set aside to fund the opening of an additional ward to cope with winter pressures and £500k for potential support from the private sector to support achievement of elective targets.  
Although the overall financial position was good, there was concern over SLA income for Trauma and Orthopaedics, General Surgery, ENT, General Medicine and Cardiology.  A greater focus would be placed on these 5 specialties.

The £2m surplus was predicated on £21.7m of the Trust’s saving programme of £25.7m being achieved in 2007/08.  There had been minimal slippage in month 6 of £0.8m (6%), aided by non-recurrent windfall gains from the sale of the Grove and resolution of disputes with PCTs.  

The overall current position was positive and the Board noted the report.
	

	
	
	

	07.107.3
	Report from the Finance Committee – TB(07)98

Naaz Coker had chaired the Finance Committee meeting on 6 November.  There had been concern around the five specialities where income had been low against SLAs.  There had been particular discussion about Cardiology, and whether this could be addressed in a different way.  The non executive directors had also been concerned about the non-recurrent level of savings in the savings programme and wished to monitor this in more detail.

Overall, it had been a pleasing report in that the Trust continued to be in surplus.

David Astley confirmed that the executive directors were working with clinical colleagues to develop a savings programme for 2008/09 and a transformation programme that would continue to deliver high quality care at less cost.  The Executive were fully aware of the challenges ahead and further discussion would take place at the Board Strategy Day in December.  
	

	
	
	

	07.108
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.108.1
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(07)99

David Astley reported that minutes of meetings had been provided for the Board’s information and to ensure connectivity between the Clinical Management Board (CMB) and the Trust Board.  In future minutes of the CMB meetings would be circulated to NEDs when approved so that queries and questions could be raised and answered in a timely way.
	

	
	
	

	07.108.2
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(07)100

The Board noted the report from Derek Dundas.

David Astley thanked Dr Dundas for all he had done for the Trust and for his wise counsel and recognised contribution to patient care at St George’s.
	

	
	
	

	07.108.3
	Director of Nursing and Patient Involvement Report – TB(07)101
	

	
	
	

	07.108.3.1
	Infection Control

Geraldine Walters reported that new guidance from the Department of Health required all wards to be deep cleaned by April 2008.  Money would be available to fund this additional work;  however, a complex programme would be required with decant facilities to allow the high level of cleaning to take place.  A rolling programme of deep cleans had already been planned for next year covering a period of 12 months.  Further consideration would be given to how the new timescale could be met.  In the past year some wards had been refurbished and three wards had recently been deep cleaned.  Final plans would need to be agreed with the SHA.
All trusts were also required to complete a self-assessment and action plan based on recommendations in the Healthcare Commission report on infection issues at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells.  The St George’s action plan had been appended to the Director of Nursing report, under 14 headings, with 6 assessed as green and 8 as amber, and actions had been identified against each recommendation.
Provision of single rooms at St George’s was discussed.  At present only 12% of the Trust’s beds were in single rooms, which was due to the age of the hospital buildings.  Following the Healthcare Commission report Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells had sought approval to build a new hospital with all beds in single rooms.  Within the St George’s Strategic Outline Case it was anticipated that 45% of the Trust’s beds would be in single rooms in the future.  The Trust would therefore need to do everything possible to mitigate risks within the constraints of its current estate, including proximity of beds.
Progress against the action plan would be monitored by the Trust’s Infection Control Task Force.
	

	
	
	

	07.108.3.2
	Governance Committee
Geraldine Walters reported that the Governance Committee covered the range of risks across the Trust and received reports from its three feeder committees:  Organisational Risk, Patient Safety and Patient Issues.  Key issues from each of the feeder Committees were noted in the Director of Nursing’s report.

A number of new and revised policies had been ratified by the Governance Committee, as required for the Integrated Risk Management Standards (IRMS) assessment in December.  
	

	
	
	

	07.108.3.3
	Assurance Framework

The Assurance Framework had been reviewed by the Governance Committee, alongside a review of the corporate risk registers.  It had been agreed that Research and Development would be included as a principle risk and Professor Paul Jones would report to the next Governance meeting following receipt of a full report following the Medicine and Healthcare Products Regulatory Authority (MHRA) visit in September.  A copy of the updated Assurance Framework had been appended to the Director of Nursing report.  This showed how the Trust was moving forward with the items included.  Inclusion of information governance in the assurance framework would be discussed with the new Head of Information Technology once he had had the opportunity to assess the situation.
	

	
	
	

	07.108.4
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(07)102

Sean Hilton confirmed Geraldine Walters’ report, and added that there had been issues about Terms of Reference and the potential for overlap between the Governance and Audit Committees.  Mike Rappolt and Sean Hilton had discussed this and the Internal and External Auditors had been asked to review the Terms of Reference in liaison with the Trust’s Head of Governance.  
The Serious Untoward Incident (SUI) register was also reviewed by the Governance Committee so that progress with investigations and follow-up of incidents could be understood.  

Geraldine Walters referred to the Healthcare Commission review of the Trust’s Standards for Better Health self-assessment and declaration.  The Healthcare Commission had supplied details of their review so that it could be checked against the Trust’s evidence.  There would be an opportunity for the Trust to meet with representatives from the Healthcare Commission to discuss and compare findings.
	

	
	
	

	07.108.5
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(07)103

The Board received the report from the Audit Committee.  Paul Murphy added that there had been substantial discussion about iCLIP and he felt that the presentation of the business case showed that many of the questions raised had been answered, including the need for parallel running when old systems were replaced with new ones.  

Helen Gordon flagged up the need to consider issues relating to the reporting of sickness absences and recording on the Electronic Staff Record (ESR) outside of the Board meeting.
	HG

	
	
	

	07.109
	FOR INFORMATION
	

	
	
	

	07.109.1
	Press Summary – TB(07)94

The Board noted the report for information and David Astley commented that the report highlighted the complexity of the emergency case mix that came to St George’s from a wide geographical area.
	

	
	
	

	07.110
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business to discuss.
	

	
	
	

	07.111
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

· With reference to the previous meeting, an update was requested on the establishment of a Steering Group for the FT membership process and whether there would be public representation on the group.  Geraldine Walters responded that it was still early days and that public representation would be sought from the PPI Forum and local Council.  The Steering Group would form a small part of the process and a wider consultation would need to take place.  Naaz Coker confirmed that the Steering Group was an internal group with PPI input, and would formulate the agenda to be taken forward towards FT membership and representation.  More information would be brought to the Board as it became available.
· With reference to the minutes of the previous meeting, the report that St George’s was planning to be twinned with a Hospital in Ghana was welcomed.
· A question was raised about the programme for deep cleaning wards and how realistic it was for the hospital to be expected to deep clean all its wards by April 2008.  Geraldine Walters confirmed that wards that had been refurbished (which involved new flooring, paintwork, surfaces, and fittings) or deep cleaned during the last year, would not require additional deep cleaning before April 2008.  In addition the fabric in Atkinson Morley Wing was relatively new and would not take as long to clean.  No definite plans would be implemented until further guidance was received from the SHA, and details of the funding available to support the initiative had been received.  It was acknowledged that the task would be challenging and that the Trust would wish to prioritise those areas most likely to house patients who were vulnerable to C diff.  Geraldine Walters reiterated that the Trust took the view that deep cleaning was a worthwhile initiative, and would want to ensure that the task was completed to a high standard.

· Reference was made to plans to refurbish the Grosvenor Wing foyer and the proposal to close the Friends of St George’s shop.  Neal Deans confirmed that plans were in place to refurbish the Grosvenor Wing Foyer and that this work was funded by the St George’s Hospital Charity, at a cost of £2.5m.  The Friends’ shop occupied an area that was now required for the Patient Advice and Liaison Service (PALS) which offered valuable support and advice to patients.  The PALS office was currently in temporary accommodation and in great need of improvement.  David Astley added that the Trust wished to work with the Friends to identify ways in which they might enhance their trolley service and identify alternative ways to raise funds for the hospital.  Indeed the organisation valued its relations with the Friends and the other charities that contributed to the hospital.
· An update was requested on the provision of single sex accommodation on Duke Elder ward.  Clarification was given that this ward was managed by Moorfields Hospital, not St George’s.  Neverthless, Neal Deans would investigate and respond directly to the enquirer.
	ND

	
	
	

	07.112
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

An extraordinary meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 11 December at 2.00 pm, for the approval of the Strategic Outline Case before it goes to other Boards and the SHA.

The next scheduled meeting of the Trust Board would take place on Tuesday 15 January, at 1.30 pm.
	


The public were now excluded from the meeting because publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be conducted in the second part of the agenda.

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 13 November 2007, were agreed by the Trust Board on 11 December 2007, and signed by the Chair:

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………
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